
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

at a meeting of the Council of the Borough of Kettering held at the Municipal Offices, Bowling Green Road,  Kettering on 17th December 2014                                                                                    
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Prior to commencement of the meeting the Sine Nomine Choir performed festive songs
14.C.29
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Terry Freer, Michelle George, Jenny Henson and Christopher Lamb
14.C.30
MINUTES 
RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of Council held on 24th September 2014 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Mayor.
14.C.31
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Keli Watts declared a personal interest in Item 14(i) on the agenda as a residents' parking permit holder.
14.C.32
MAYOR'S ANNOUNCEMENTS

· The Mayor thanked members of Sine Nomine Choir for attending the meeting and entertaining members.
· The Mayor thanked Councillors for their support for his Civic Ball, which had raised £1,343.86 for the Mayoral Charity (Homestart).
· A minute's silence was observed in memory of former Councillor Kenneth Jack, who had recently died.  The Mayor informed Councillors that he had sent a letter of condolence to Mr Jack's relatives on behalf of the Council.
· The Mayor welcomed Councillor Jim and Mrs Edwina Bass, Mayor and Mayoress of Wellingborough, to the meeting.
· The Mayor invited all members to the Mayor's Parlour for festive refreshments following conclusion of the meeting.
14.C.33
LEADER'S ANNOUNCEMENTS


The Leader of the Council extended season's greetings to members and officers.  He announced inward funding of £19-20m had been secured for the provision of Junction 10A of the A14, which was an important part of the infrastructure in respect of the East Kettering development.  He informed the Council that improvements to the traffic systems around the town would also benefit existing communities.

Councillor Malin (Chair of the Member Development Group) announced the success of the Council in achieving re-accreditation of the Councillor Development Charter.  All members of the Member Development Group, the Democratic Services Manager and staff in Democratic Services were thanked for their work in connection with the re-accreditation process. All councillors who had participated in interviews on the assessment day were also thanked.
14.C.34
REPORT OF THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE
The Chief Executive announced that the Council had recently been re-accredited with Investors in People status following an external assessment, and highlighted the principal reasons for this and the feedback that had been received from the assessor. 
The compliments of the season were extended to the Mayor and Mayoress and Council members on behalf of the Chief Executive and his team.

14.C.35
RIGHT TO SPEAK 

Councillor Nick Richards of Wilbarston Parish Council indicated he wished to exercise his right to address the Council in respect of Item 9 on the agenda. 

14.C.36
STANDARDS ADVISORY COMMITTEE – ANNUAL REPORT

The Chair of the Standards Advisory Committee, Mrs Julie Miller, presented the Annual Report for 2013/14.  No complaints had been received by the Monitoring Officer during this period.

RESOLVED
that the Annual Report be noted.
14.C.37
COUNCIL TAX SUPPORT SCHEME


A report was submitted which provided members with the information submitted to the Executive Committee for consideration.  The report was updated at the meeting and a further report containing the recommendation of the Executive Committee was circulated.


In discussion members expressed regret that any increase in the baseline taper would place a further burden on vulnerable Council tax-payers. However, members urged the Executive to lobby the government vigorously for changes to the regulations that govern Council Tax discounts and exemptions.


The results of the consultation were considered and noted.


An alternative option to change the taper from 15% to 35% from 1st April 2015 was considered.


It was proposed by Councillor Jelley, seconded by Councillor Bunday and subsequently unanimously
RESOLVED
that:-

(i)
whilst recognising that the baseline (taper) should increase to 35% and having considered the results of the consultation exercise, the Council recommends that Option 2 (changing the taper from 15% to 25%) is implemented from 1st April 2015. The Council are also minded to note that the baseline taper from April 2015 will need to be 35%, plus or minus other factors that emerge during the period;

(ii)
annual up-ratings to be effective from the 1st of April each year to applicable amounts, premiums, income/capital disregards and non-dependant deductions be increased in line with changes made by government to the Default Scheme. In the event that the government does not publish updated figures as part of the Default Scheme, the Council reserve the right to up-rate these annually by reference to the consumer price index, retail price index, rates used for housing benefit and universal credit or by some other method decided by the Council. The ability to up-rate these amounts will be subject to any restrictions imposed by the Council Tax Reduction Schemes (Prescribed Requirements) (England) Regulations);
(iii)
the Council lobbies the Government for changes in the regulations that govern Council Tax Discounts and Exemptions so that there is greater flexibility to help deal with the financial consequence that the Local Council Tax Support Scheme has brought; and

(iv)
the Council continues to lobby the Government that the funding of ‘Council Tax Support’ should revert back to being a national issue and should be funded accordingly. 
14.C.38
COMMUNITY GOVERNANCE REVIEW – APPROVAL OF ORDER TO IMPLEMENT CHANGES


A report was submitted which provided Council with details of the second and final public consultation undertaken as part of the Community Governance Review and considered the recommendations outlined in the report.

Councillor Nick Richards of Wilbarston Parish Council addressed the Council under the Right to Speak Policy, commenting on the results of the consultation in respect of the Pipewell Ward of Wilbarston Parish Council. He requested that warding arrangements in respect of two properties situated between Pipewell and Wilbarston be taken into consideration if the recommendation was adopted.

It was noted that the final set of proposals agreed by Council on 24th September had been subject to consultation between 1st October and 30th November 2014. Responses received were taken into consideration, all of which related to Rushton and Wilbarston parishes.


The Chair of the Research and Development Committee confirmed that public speakers had all been in favour of the recommended changes.


An alternative option in respect of the Wilbarston Parish was considered to transfer to the electors from Wilbarston to Rushton but retain the membership numbers for both Parish Council and create a Pipewell Ward within Rushton Parish Council that contains the transferred electors.

It was proposed by Councillor Brown, seconded by Councillor Marks and subsequently unanimously

RESOLVED that:-
(i)
the findings of the second public consultation be noted;
(ii)
the Community Governance Review proposals and associated boundary changes to Cransley and Mawsley parishes and Rushton and Wilbarston parishes be approved as set out in paragraph 2.3 of the report and Appendices B and C; and 

(iii)
the requirement to produce an Order implementing the approved changes encompassing all decisions made by Council as part of paragraph 8(ii) be delegated to the Head of Democratic and Legal Services in order that they become effective for the elections to those bodies due to be held on 7th May 2015; and
(iv) a request be submitted to the Electoral Commission for a consequential change to the County Council Electoral Division boundary between the Rothwell and Mawsley Division and the Desborough Division; and

(v) the Pipewell Ward of the Parish of Wilbarston be transferred to the Parish of Rushton; and

(vi)
the existing Warding arrangements for Wilbarston Parish Council be removed and the membership be reduced from 9 to 8; and a Pipewell Ward be created within Rushton Parish Council that contains the transferred electors and the membership be increased from 9 to 10.
14.C.39
POLLING PLACE AND POLLING DISTRICT REVIEW

A report was submitted which gave details of the responses to the above review and presented the comments of the Research and Development Committee in relation to the review.


The report was updated at the meeting in respect of the recommendation of the Executive at its meeting on 10th December.


In discussion members welcomed the proposals to avoid the use of schools for polling purposes wherever possible.


It was proposed by Councillor Roberts, seconded by Councillor West and subsequently unanimously

RESOLVED that:-
(i)
An appropriate threshold for a trigger point for an interim review be agreed as an increase of 25% from the 2014 electorate for each of the polling districts identified, the figure to be reviewed on 1st December each year on the publication of the updated Register of Electors. For example if, at 1st December 2016, a ward reaches an increase of 25% on the 2014 electorate, then an interim review would take place as soon as practicable after that date.  A review will not necessarily result in change, rather an assessment of the best way forward.

(ii)
Kettering Town
All Saints, Avondale Grange, Brambleside, 

Northfield, Pipers Hill, St Michaels & Wicksteed

· No change to existing provision unless unforeseen circumstances occur to the existing provision for polling places which will be treated as individual cases
Barton Ward

· Examine the need for an additional polling district being created subject to a trigger point of 25% increase in electorate from the 2014 figure being reached 
· Determine the date of the likely availability and the suitability of the new Community Facility off Polwell Lane for use as a polling place
· Determine the likely availability and suitability for use as polling places of the new community facilities in the part of the East Kettering SUE within this ward when they are built and operational
Ise Lodge Ward

· Consider the introduction of additional polling districts to this Ward, subject to a trigger point of 25% increase in electorate from the 2014 figure being reached 
· Determine the availability and suitability of the new community facilities in the part of the East Kettering SUE within this ward for use as polling places when they are built and operational
· In the case of facilities not being available at the appropriate time, consider the feasibility for a short time of (a) mobile building/s being used for polling purposes in this area.
St Peters Ward

· Consider the introduction of additional polling districts to this Ward, subject to a trigger point of 25% increase in electorate from the 2014 figure being reached 
· It is considered that both of the existing polling places should be able to cope with additional voters. However, it may be practical to review this prior to each election and re-allocate some voters to an existing polling district if necessary to ensure as far as possible that there is a reasonable balance of voters allocated to each of the existing locations (Hall Meadow Primary School and St Thomas More RC School) ensuring that that the allocation of voters to polling stations is the best geographic fit possible.
William Knibb Ward

· Consider the introduction of additional polling districts or changes to existing ones in this Ward, subject to a trigger point of 25% increase in electorate from the 2014 figure being reached 
· Review the provision for future years to ensure that changes to the overall allocation for the Ward are carried out effectively.
· Attempt to identify another community facility in the existing No.4 polling district (MM) that could be used as a polling place if the existing polling place (Parish Church Room) becomes unsuitable in terms of its size and the number of electors allocated to it.
(iii)
A6 Towns Wards

Burton Latimer

· Re-assessment of the existing polling districts to try and achieve a more logical allocation geographically

· Consider if it is appropriate to increase the existing number of polling districts and identify an additional location for a polling station that is closer to the largest area for development should it be required at some stage in the future.

Desborough Loatland

· Re-assessment of the existing polling districts in the Loatland Ward  

· Increase  the existing number of polling districts in the Loatland Ward by one and provide and additional polling station at Loatlands Primary School

Desborough St Giles

· No change to existing provision unless unforeseen circumstances occur to the existing provision which will be treated as an individual case and be subject to an interim review
Rothwell

· Use the Hall at Rothwell Victoria Infants School as a polling station for elections in May 2015 along with the existing facilities at Rothwell Community Centre
· Notify the Town Council of the decision taken as a result of concerns relating to the suitability of the Methodist Church premises concerning its size in view of the anticipated turnout at the May 2015 elections

· In the future, and on completion of building and access work, review the feasibility of using the planned stand-alone sports hall at Rothwell Gladstone Junior School (subject to satisfactory inspection) in place of the Victoria Infants School

(iv)
Rural Wards

Queen Eleanor and Buccleuch

· In respect of Cranford, there is a link with the recommendation of the ongoing Community Governance Review (CGR). This would see a figure of either 100 occupied houses or 200 electors in residence triggering a further CGR of that area at that time. Any outcome that established a new Parish would require (a) polling place/s, polling district/s and polling station/s to be identified at that time. 
· The polling station for Newton is closed and voters are re-assigned to Geddington Village Hall

Slade 

· In view of the development being carried out at Broughton, ensure that the existing provision at Broughton Baptist Chapel can cope with the increased number of electors when the trigger point of a 25% increase in electorate from the 2014 figure being reached
Welland

· No change to existing provision unless unforeseen circumstances occur to the existing provision which will be treated as an individual case
(v)
the Head of Democratic and Legal Services be authorised to make a Polling Places Order that incorporates all of the above recommendations by 31st January 2015 at the latest, subject to Council approving them;

(vi)
any other unexpected changes in circumstances to polling places and polling districts that occur between 2015 and 2019 shall be dealt with by way of interim reviews as appropriate; and

(vii)
subject to the provisions of the Fixed Term Parliaments Act 2011 remaining in place the next full review should take place prior to the Parliamentary General Election due to be held in 2019.

14.C.40
REVISED LICENSING ACT 2003 STATEMENT OF LICENSING POLICY


A report was submitted which sought adoption of a revised Licensing Act 2003 Statement of Licensing Policy following updates to the policy to bring it into line with current legislation requirements.


It was noted that the draft Policy was presented to the Licensing Committee on 20th November. The Committee had recommended that the Policy be submitted to Council for adoption as presented, to take effect from 1st January 2015.


It was proposed by Councillor Bunday, seconded by Councillor Smith and consequently unanimously

RESOLVED
that the Statement of Licensing Policy be adopted with effect from 1st January 2015.

14.C.40
ANTI-SOCIAL BEHAVIOUR, CRIME AND POLICING ACT 2014 – SCHEME OF DELEGATION


A report was submitted which sought approval for an amendment to the Scheme of Delegation to reflect changes approved by the Executive at its meeting on 12th November 2014.


It was proposed by Councillor Jelley, seconded by Councillor Brown and subsequently unanimously

RESOLVED
that:-

(i)
the new powers to tackle anti-social behaviour be noted; and

(ii)
the Council's Scheme of Delegation be amended as set out in the Appendix to the report to reflect the changes.

14.C.41
THE OPENNESS OF LOCAL GOVERNMENT BODIES REGULATIONS 2014


A report was submitted which informed Council of the introduction of the Openness of Local Government Bodies Regulations and the implications for council meetings, and which sought adoption of a protocol for members of the public wishing to film and use social media in council meetings.


During debate it was noted that following discussion of the matter at the meeting of the Rural Forum it had been noted that councillorship could not be set aside if a Councillor chose to sit in the public gallery and ask not to be filmed.

It was felt that, subject to financial and other considerations, the possibility of webcasting meetings of the Council and its committees should be considered in future, as this would provide a public record of meetings.


It was proposed by Councillor Jelley, seconded by Councillor Brown and subsequently unanimously

RESOLVED
that the Protocol for Members of the public wishing to film and report on meetings of Kettering Borough Council (attached as Appendix A to the report) be adopted as an addition to Part 5 of the Constitution.

14.C.42
RESIDENTS' PARKING


It was proposed by Councillor Don and seconded by Councillor Bishop that:-


"This council is proud of the excellent job it does managing the various Residents' Parking Schemes in the Borough and reaffirms its commitment to retaining control of our car parks and residents' parking schemes and resists moves to transfer them to the County Council."

In discussion on the motion, all members indicated their support, stressing that residents had expressed a high level of confidence in the Council's generic wardens to provide a good service in enforcing residents' parking schemes.  It was also noted that the Borough Council's scheme was self-financing.

In stressing cross-party support for the motion, it was noted that a meeting with a government minister had been arranged for 6th January 2015, when it was hoped to put forward a persuasive argument in support of retention of the Borough Council's scheme.
RESOLVED
that this Council is proud of the excellent job it does managing the various Residents' Parking Schemes in the Borough and reaffirms its commitment to retaining control of our car parks and residents' parking schemes and resists moves to transfer them to the County Council.
(Voting: 28 For; 0 Against; 1 Not Voting)

14.C.43
NATIONAL POLLINATOR STRATEGY


It was proposed by Councillor Hakewill and seconded by Councillor Brown that:-


"This council welcomes The National Pollinator Strategy published by the Department for Environment Food and Rural Affairs in November 2014.  Awareness of the issues facing pollinators and the impact on global food production was successfully raised locally through the Mayoral initiative “Bringing the Bee back to the Borough” (2012-13).  This council supports the concept of improving biodiversity in our towns, villages and countryside.  The council requests the establishment of a Task and Finish Group to identify ways in which we (the Council) can seek to improve the plight of pollinators both in our own activities and by influencing others by our own example”.

In discussion, members expressed support for the motion.

The good work in the community provided by the Green Patch was acknowledged, it being noted that slight changes to the Green Patch would be necessary when the road infrastructure to the East Kettering Development was commenced. It was felt that the Green Patch should continue to be supported by the Council.

It was noted that the Task and Finish Group would begin its work following the local elections in 2015.

It was unanimously

RESOLVED that this council welcomes The National Pollinator Strategy published by the Department for Environment Food and Rural Affairs in November 2014.  Awareness of the issues facing pollinators and the impact on global food production was successfully raised locally through the Mayoral initiative “Bringing the Bee back to the Borough” (2012-13).  This council supports the concept of improving biodiversity in our towns, villages and countryside.  The council requests the establishment of a Task and Finish Group to identify ways in which we (the Council) can seek to improve the plight of pollinators both in our own activities and by influencing others by our own example.

QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS
14.C.44
CAR PARKING CHARGES – 2011-2014

Councillor Jonathan Bullock asked the Portfolio Holder for Finance the following question:-


“What is the total income to Kettering Borough Council from car parking from 2011-2014 and what is the cost of collection and policing this during the same period?"

The Portfolio Holder for Finance responded as follows:-

"The relevant figures can be found in the Council’s published Budget Book, extracts of which are provided below:
	
	2011/12
	2012/13
	2013/14

	
	£000
	£000
	£000

	Income
	
744
	
846
	806

	Expenditure
	
468
	
498
	
536

	Difference


	
276
	
348
	
270


Councillor Jonathan Bullock asked a supplementary question as follows:-
"Is Councillor Jelley aware that Erick Pickles made it clear that Councils should not make a profit from car parking and should do something for residents by scrapping car parking charges?"

The Portfolio Holder for Finance responded as follows:-

"I am aware of the Secretary of State's decision. Since introduction of car parking charges in the 1970s, this administration is the first to reduce car parking charges and have free car parking days."

14.C.45
EAST KETTERING


Councillor Jonathan Bullock asked the Portfolio Holder for Customer Services (acting on behalf of the Deputy Leader) the following question:-
"Are the Executive confident that Kettering can be expanded to the East by over 5,000 houses without detriment to the existing population?"

The Portfolio Holder for Customer Services responded as follows:-

"Yes".

Councillor Bullock asked a supplementary question as follows:-

"Does Councillor Bunday disagree with the vast majority of residents living in Cranford and on the Ise Lodge and the Member of Parliament that it will have an adverse effect on the population?"
Councillor Bunday responded as follows:-

"The whole growth agenda and therefore this development was thrust upon the Council. Instead of walking away the Council has stood up for people to ensure we can achieve a sustainable development, which we can manage, but only if we work hard at it. A new school is being built, funding for Junction 10A has been secured, together with various other schemes of managed growth.  The A14 widening, electrification of the railway line through Kettering and town centre improvements to the road network are all evidence of the Council's involvement in ensuring managed development can bring benefits to the Borough’s economy, demography and quality of life”.
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.35 pm)

Signed …………………………….
The Mayor
AI
(Council No. 12)

17.12.14


